
 

 

North Devon Council 
Brynsworthy Environment Centre 
Barnstaple 
North Devon   EX31 3NP 
 

K. Miles 

Chief Executive. 
 

 
 

HARBOUR BOARD 
 
A meeting of the Harbour Board will be held in the Ilfracombe Centre - Ilfracombe on 
TUESDAY, 1ST FEBRUARY 2022 at 2.00 pm. 
 
 
Members of the Harbour Board Councillor Fowler (Chair) 

 
 
Councillors Campbell and Turton 
 
Co-opted Members: 
Martin Cleary, Bert Gear, Tim Gibbs and Nigel Thomas 

AGENDA 
 

1.   Apologies for Absence   

2.   To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 16 November 
2021 (attached)   

 Subject to the decision of Minute 35 being amended to replace the word 
RESOLVED with RECOMMENDED. 

 

3.   Items brought forward which in the opinion of the Chair, should be considered by 
the meeting as a matter of urgency   

4.   Declarations of Interest   

 (Please complete the form provided at the meeting or telephone Corporate 
and Community Services to prepare a form for your signature before the 
meeting) Items must be re-declared when the item is called, and Councillors 
must leave the room if necessary) 
 

 

5.   To agree the agenda between Part 'A' and Part 'B' (Confidential Restricted 
Information)   

PART 'A' 

6.   Quarterly Designated Person Port Marine Safety Code Audit Report 
Ilfracombe & Lynmouth Harbours  (Pages 5 - 8) 

 Report by Health and Safety Manager (attached) 
 

7.   Ilfracombe and Lynmouth Harbour's Budget Trading Accounts 2021 to 2022   

 Report by Accounts Manager (to follow) 

Public Document Pack
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8.   Mobile Food Vendor Pitch   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

9.   Charges Review Consultation Feedback  (Pages 9 - 12) 

 Report by Harbour Master (attached). 
 

10.   Marine Safety Plan   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

11.   Aids to Navigation   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

12.   Infrastructure Update   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

 (a)   Environmental Consideration   

  Harbour Master to report. 
 

13.   Future Projects   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

14.   Harbour Community Forum   

 Harbour Master to report. 
 

PART 'B' 

Nil. 
 
 
 

 

If you have any enquiries about this agenda, please contact Corporate and 
Community Services, telephone 01271 388253 

 
 

24.01.22 
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North Devon Council protocol on recording/filming at Council meetings 
 
The Council is committed to openness and transparency in its decision-making. 
Recording is permitted at Council meetings that are open to the public. The Council 
understands that some members of the public attending its meetings may not wish to be 
recorded. The Chairman of the meeting will make sure any request not to be recorded is 
respected.  
 
The rules that the Council will apply are:  
 

1. The recording must be overt (clearly visible to anyone at the meeting) and must 
not disrupt proceedings. The Council will put signs up at any meeting where we 
know recording is taking place.  

 
2. The Chairman of the meeting has absolute discretion to stop or suspend recording 

if, in their opinion, continuing to do so would prejudice proceedings at the meeting 
or if the person recording is in breach of these rules.  

 
3. We will ask for recording to stop if the meeting goes into ‘part B’ where the public 

is excluded for confidentiality reasons. In such a case, the person filming should 
leave the room ensuring all recording equipment is switched off. 

 
4. Any member of the public has the right not to be recorded. We ensure that 

agendas for, and signage at, Council meetings make it clear that recording can 
take place – anyone not wishing to be recorded must advise the Chairman at the 
earliest opportunity.  

 
5. The recording should not be edited in a way that could lead to misinterpretation or 

misrepresentation of the proceedings or in a way that ridicules or shows a lack of 
respect for those in the recording. The Council would expect any recording in 
breach of these rules to be removed from public view.  

 
Notes for guidance: 
 
Please contact either our Corporate and Community Services team or our 
Communications team in advance of the meeting you wish to record at so we can make 
all the necessary arrangements for you on the day.  
 
For more information contact the Corporate and Community Services team on 01271 
388253 or email memberservices@northdevon.gov.uk or the Communications Team 
on 01271 388278, email communications@northdevon.gov.uk. 
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HARBOUR BOARD MEETING: 1st February 2022 

 
 
Quarterly Designated Person Port Marine Safety Code Audit Report – 
Ilfracombe & Lynmouth Harbours 
 
Ilfracombe - 13th Jan 2022          Captain Georgina Carlo-Paat (Harbour Master) 
                                                      Alistair Thomas, (Senior Building Surveyor)  
                                                      Pamela Charles (H&S Adviser) 
                                                       
 
Lynmouth - 13th Jan 2022           Captain Georgina Carlo-Paat (Harbour Master)  
                                                      Alistair Thomas, (Senior Building Surveyor)  
                                                      Pamela Charles (H&S Adviser) 
 
Jon Triggs, (Designated Person) and John Andrews - for Kevin Harris, (Lynton & 
Lynmouth Town Council) were unable to attend the audit meeting.  
                                                                                            

1.   PURPOSE OF REPORT     
 

1.1 To advise Members of the Harbour Board of the outcome of the quarterly audits. 
 

1.2 The quarterly audits are carried out to fulfil the responsibility placed upon the   
Designated Person (DP) to ensure the Marine Safety Management System is 
working correctly in compliance of the Port Marine Safety Code. 

 
2. ACTIONS COMPLETED FROM PREVIOUS INSPECTIONS- ILFRACOMBE 

 
  2.1 The Polymarine Wearplates were delivered on 22nd December and work has begun 

on protection of the fenders between the Fuel Berth to the end of the Trawler berths. 
 
  2.2 Harbour master gave permission for a Christmas Day Charity swim in the Harbour, 

subject to a satisfactory risk assessment being provided by the organiser. The event 
took place without any health and safety incidents.  

 
3. RISK MANAGEMENT- ILFRACOMBE 

 
  3.1 An internal audit of the following topics was carried out this quarter:   
 

  (i) Plans and Reporting, Consensus and Monitoring compliance – no-non       
conformities or non-compliances. 

 
(ii) Risk Assessment – it was noted that the Harbour Master is moving away from using 

the web based Marico Marine software programme called HAZMAN, to recording risk 
assessments on to NDC templates in line with other Service areas. The wording of 
paragraph 6.3 of the Marine Safety Management System requires amending to 
reflect this change.   

 
(iii) Environmental Duty- no non-conformities or non-compliances. 
 
(iv) Incident Reporting and Investigation- no non-conformities or non-compliances. 
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  3.2 Alistair Thomas is meeting with a Structural Engineer on 28th January 2022, to carry 
out an initial assessment of the condition of the wall and pointing on Stone Bench 
and also the crack along East Bench. 

 
  3.3 The new composite handrail to be fitted to steps on end of Old Quay Head, work 

delayed until year 2022/23, due to budget constraints.  
 
  3.4 Work is still outstanding on the installation of the remaining two new electrical 

conduits on Cove. 
  
  3.5 A permit from the Environment Agency will be applied for year 2022/23, due to 

budget constraints, for the work to the top rails along the wall on Quay Road and new 
mooring rings to be installed for visiting boats to use.  

 
4. ACTIONS COMPLETED FROM PREVIOUS INSPECTIONS- LYNMOUTH 

    
  4.1 No actions completed due to winter weather conditions. 
 

5. RISK MANAGEMENT – LYNMOUTH 
 

5.1 An internal audit of the following topics was carried out this quarter: 
 

         (i) Plans and Reporting, Consensus and Monitoring compliance 
(ii) Risk Assessment 
(iii) Environmental Duty 
(iv) Incident Reporting and Investigation 
 
I was unable to complete the audits due to The Town Clerk, Kevin Harris’ absence 
and lack of access to evidential documents/records, however there did appear to be 
some non- conformities and non-compliances which will need to be confirmed and 
rectified once Kevin Harris returns to work. 

 
5.2 Deployment of remotely operated vehicle drone (ROV) to complete causeway is still 

pending to complete the survey.  
 

  5.3 Remedial works to the lower steps (opposite The Rising Sun) off the slipway down 
into harbour are still pending.  

 
  5.4 Remedial works required to the quoins along the top edge of the slip way wall are still 

pending, although it is noted that their condition had not worsened. 
   
  5.5 Remedial works required to the pointing along the quoins on the inside wall of the 

Harbour Arm are still pending, although it is noted that the condition had not 
worsened. 

 
  5.6 Installation of additional mooring rings identified as being required is still pending, 

although at the time of the audit no boats were seen to be moored to any railings.  
   
  5.7 Repainting of the worn white line at the top of the slipway is still pending, due to the 

fact that the remarking of the car park has not yet been carried out as expected.   
 
6.   CONCLUSIONS 

 
6.1 Health and Safety at Ilfracombe Harbour continues to be proactively managed by the 

Harbour Master.  
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6.2 Kevin Harris the Town Clerk is currently absent from work with his work being 
covered where necessary by John Andrews, Finance Manager. 

        Some of the remedial works required are weather and tide dependant making it 
difficult to have the opportunity to carry them out over the winter period. 

 
6.3 It remains difficult to audit the harbour whilst it is not legally a Statutory Harbour 

Authority. North Devon Council have contracted Ashford’s LLP to undertake further 
investigation into the status of Lynmouth Harbour. 

 
 
Pamela Charles 
H&S Adviser 
Oct 2022 

Page 7

Agenda Item 6



This page is intentionally left blank



 

North Devon Council 

Report To/ Date: Harbour Board 1st Feburary 2022 

Topic: Ilfracombe Harbour Charges Review 2022-2023 

Report by: Capt. Georgina Carlo-Paat MBE  Ilfracombe Harbour Master 

1. INTRODUCTION 

1.1 The Harbour Board have delegated authority to recommend changes to 

Harbour mooring and relevant miscellaneous charges to Full Council and it 

is considered that there are sufficient grounds to raise Harbour charges for 

the 2022-2023 season.  

1.2 Since the new fuel berth was established in 2005 and the percentage 

charges set there has been no increase to these percentages to reflect the 

increasing costs of this Harbour facility. 

1.3 Rising maintenance costs and continuing pressure on the public purse 

require due consideration. 

 

2. RECOMMENDATIONS 

2.1. It is recommenced that all mooring dues and relevant miscellaneous charges  

are increased by the projected CPI increase of 2.2% 

2.2.  It is recommended that the fuel percentages are increased in line with 

competitors within the South West and South Wales area. This being a 

standard rate of 8% for all commercial operators and that the duel level 

percentage for pleasure craft, as Pleasure users are required to pay HMRC 

duty on fuel used for propulsion but a reduced charge for fuel used for 

domestic use, be incorporated into a single price per litre.   

 

3. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS 

3.1 The continuing rises in the cost to repair, upgrade and to maintain the 

Harbour facilities for stakeholders and visitors have been mainly borne by 

NDC resources. It is felt that users of the Harbour and its facilities should 

continue to help bear part of these incurred costs. 

 

4. REPORT. 

4.1. Harbour charges are reviewed annually by the Harbour Board. The CPI 

forecast for 2022 is an average of 2.2% and this is reflected in the 

recommendation of charges for the coming financial year.  

4.2. In 2005 the fuel berth was moved to be more accessible for users and at 

this time percentages on fuel costs were set. There are at present 5 levels 

Page 9

Agenda Item 9



 
of charging; Heavy (Mainly Trawlers) set at 4% Light (All other commercial 

vessels) set at 6% Visiting Commercial Vessels set at 8%, Pleasure use 

Propulsion and Pleasure use Domestic set at 30%. These percentages 

have not been changed since that time. After a comparison review of all 

other South West Harbours/Ports and Ports in South Wales that have 

Diesel facilities it is clear that Ilfracombe is out of sync with its competitors. 

The majority of Ports are currently charging 25% for all commercial vessels 

with the exception of Padstow who is charging the Fishing vessels 8% and 

all other commercial vessels 10%. Ilfracombe is however in line with the 

other Ports on the Pleasure use charges of 30%, this being the case this 

report does not recommend changing those charges only to simplify the 

charging system. By re-evaluating the percentage structure to give a single 

percentage to all commercial users and to give a single price per litre to 

pleasure users will set Ilfracombe to present day comparative percentages, 

streamline the charging process and help contribute to the continuing and 

increasing costs of providing this facility.  

 

4.3. It is recommended that some charges are rounded to enable easier on site 

collection.  

 

4.4. Options Considered : 

4.3.1 Hold Charges at 2021-22 rates for all charges.  

4.3.2 Increase charges in line with the forecasted 2022 CPI figure of 2.2%.  

4.3.3 Hold fuel percentages at present rates 

4.3.4 Re-evaluate the fuel percentages to streamline the charging process 

and set to present day percentages. 

 

4.4 Reasons for rejecting options : 

4.4.1 Rejecting 4.3.1, holding charges at 2021-22 rates has been rejected 

as it fails to take into account the increasing financial burden of 

Harbour costs and improving services.  

4.4.2 Rejecting 4.3.3, holding the fuel percentages at present rates has 

been rejected as it fails to reflect the increasing costs of this facility 

mainly borne, at present, by NDC resources. 

 

4.5 Consultation:  

4.5.1 Consultation was held from 11th to the 17th January. 

4.5.2 All pleasure Boat Owners, Commercial Operators, Fishermen, Lundy 

Company and Waverley Excursions were consulted. 

4.5.3 Responses received were in overall acceptance of the proposals in 

this report, of these responses two received are included for 

consideration. 

Sea Safari Ltd;” For the benefit of the consultation I would say we 

use a lot of fuel so we would not be in favour of a rise from 6% to 8%. 

We always pay promptly. Perhaps a levy of 8% if not paid within 
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twenty one days of receiving invoices, thus ensuring all operators are 

focused on prompt payment.” 

S&P Trawlers; “I understand the need to increase overall charges but 

one thing I would like to point out, from a commercial perspective, we 

have had to take some serious hits over the last two years due to this 

Covid pandemic. 

 

I know it is inevitable that prices will increase but I would ask the 

council to consider what we have all gone through over the last two 

years when deciding on increasing charges. 

The main concern for me is the fact that you are looking to charge an 

8% flat rate on all red fuel, as you know fuel is our main expense and 

we spend tens of thousands of pounds every year to keep our 

operation going.  Fuel has been very expensive over the last 6 

months, to the point of nearly making it unviable to operate.  

What we could do with knowing is what is the flat rate which you are 

currently charging at the minute and how much of an increase will 

your proposal actually mean to our monthly bills as we are operating 

on very fine lines and any increase in fuel seriously affects our bottom 

line. One other point I would like to make about the fuel is why should 

the commercial side of the harbour have to bare the full blunt of the 

increase and the pleasure side does not, how can that be fair 

because without the commercial side fuel would be a lot more 

expensive to purchase in the first place.  

I hope my points do not offend anyone and if you want any more 

clarity on my comments then do not hesitate to let me know.” 

 

 

4.6 Conclusion :  

4.6.1 The income generated by the Harbour needs to increase to keep pace 

with inflation and increasing maintenance and service provision costs.   

4.6.2 This is not considered to be a key decision.  

4.6.3 Following consultation, having received no further comments, I   

propose that the Charges as proposed in this report, if the board is in 

accord, be put to Full Council for implementation on the 1st April 2022. 
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5. RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS 

5.1. The recommendation will increase revenue at or above the rate of inflation 

and will help Ilfracombe Harbour to keep in touch with its competitors. 

5.2. There are no manpower implications contained within this report 

 

6. EQUALITIES ASSESSMENT 

6.1. There are no equalities implications anticipated as a result of this report.  

7. CONSTITUTIONAL CONTEXT 

7.1. Article 18, Appendix 5, 6, Appendix 3 

7.2. Delegated power 

8. STATEMENT OF CONFIDENTIALITY 

8.1. This report contains no confidential information or exempt information under 

the provisions of Schedule 12A of 1972 Act. 

9. BACKGROUND PAPERS 

9.1. The following background papers were used in the preparation of this report:  

9.2. 2021-22 Harbour Charge 

9.3. Fuel charging comparison of Harbour in the South West and South Wales  

10. STATEMENT OF INTERNAL ADVICE 

10.1. The author (below) confirms that advice has been taken from all 

appropriate Councillors and Officers: 

10.2. Capt. Georgina Carlo-Paat MBE Ilfracombe Harbour Master  
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